CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held remotely by Zoom Video Conference on Thursday 13th August 2020 at 1900hrs.
Attendance by Zoom were Chairman Cllr J Williams, Cllrs Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs S O’Brien, FJ Morgan, RDH Jackson, D Meyer, MAT Harbour and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs L Doggett and CCllr Mrs K Silk. 
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were received.
Minutes of the meeting held by Zoom Meeting on 9th July 2020 were confirmed. To be signed at a later date.

Matters Arising
None
Highways / Playgrounds
There were several areas in the Council area which needed maintenance and which had been reported to the Highways Department on 5th November 2019, 3rd December 2019 and also on 9th January 2020. The Clerk drove around the Council area on Monday 10th August 2020 to check on highways problems in the area.
A telephone call from a resident in Tretower, backed up by an email from Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting informed the Council of the problems in the lane leading up to Cwm Mawr and also of the subsidence opposite one of the cottages at Cwm Mawr. The Clerk sent an email to the Highways Supervisor about this complaint and requested that the lane gets a proper repair / resurfacing instead of the temporary patching up as has happened in the past.

The Clerk wrote a second longer email to the Highways Supervisor and covered the following points:

Bwlch. 

The turning right for Llangorse is misleading and needs a second turning right to be added to the sign to avoid visitors turning into Buckland Drive.

The priority sign by the new houses in Bwlch is obscured by hedges as you enter Bwlch from Llangorse.

The footpath to the Gate shop looks dangerous and has many brambles growing over the wall which need cutting down.

The bus stop in Bwlch is in a very dirty state.

The Clerk informed the Highways Supervisor that the Council were trying to get the Trunk Road Agency to move the 30 mph speed limit at either end of Bwlch on the A40 out to the extent of the 300 yard warning signs. An email reply to the Council’s letter of 21st May 2018 from the North & Mid Wales Trunk Road Agent informed the Council that they were in the process of carrying out a new three year Speed Limit Review. This review was looking at road safety issues at over 600 sites on all trunk roads in Wales. The Council’s comments would be taken on board when this section of the A40 is reviewed. The Clerk was asked to write and ask for any news of the review in relation to our request for the change in the speed limit in Bwlch.
Cllr DRH Jackson informed the Council that there had been a lot of Police activity in Bwlch recently and they were pulling in cars and motorbikes. Cllr MAT Harbour reported that a speeding lorry went through Bwlch and he had been informed that the Police Commissioner was going to visit the village as well as GO Safe Wales. The Clerk stated he had GO Safe Wales posters that could be placed in the notice boards.

An email from Cllr Mrs L Doggett informed the Council that a petition was likely to be started in the village to protest about the horrific traffic volume, speed and noise through the village. It was suggested that the Grapevine could be useful to publicise the traffic problems in the Council area.
Tretower

The sign for Tretower Court in the layby on the left is completely obscured by a hazel tree and visitors stop in the layby to check the sign.

The lane in Tretower by Zoar Chapel is regularly used by HGVs which can get stuck or breakdown. The signage there  needed to be improved.

The Tretower Councillors reported that the lane by Zoar Chapel had been cleaned very well by the Highways Department, however all the debris that had been collected had been dumped on top of the hedges at the Zoar Chapel end of the lane.
The road to Cwm Mawr needed to be repaired. This had already been reported.

Cwmdu 

The road from the Church to the Campsite is getting narrower as the debris from the hedge cuttings is never picked up.

The same thing applies on the road from the Closed Cwmdu School to the junction with Felindre and residents with prams are unable to walk on the pavement because of the amount of debris lying there.

Potholes. The access road to the Art School is full of potholes, which need repairing badly. The Clerk asked the Highways Supervisor for advice in finding someone to repair these potholes, as it was a PCC responsibility before.
The Clerk wrote to PCSO Billy Dunne about starting the speed watch again in Bwlch and was informed that it was not possible at the moment because of Covid 19. He would let the Council know when he intended to start again. He also confirmed that he had requested a GoSafe Check in Bwlch due to local concerns and complaints, and a number of people were issued tickets.

Correspondence

1. Email 7th August 2020 concerning the Talgarth BT phone box and BT is proposing to remove it under the 90 day consultation period ending on the 8th October 2020. A request to support the Talgarth Council in their efforts to keep the phone box was agreed.
2. Email 2nd August 2020 Bronwen Bermingham confirming receipt of the Audit cheque.

3. Email 6th August 2020 Information Commissioner newsletter.

4. Email 13th August 2020 Coronavirus Update from the Welsh Government. To be sent to all Councillors.
5. Email 5th August 2020 One Voice Wales with details of the Covid 19 Survey of Older People in Wales

The Clerk had forwarded several important emails to the Councillors during August including the latest Government guidance on the coronavirus, re-opening of playgrounds and reopening of Multi use Community Centres. The advice on Community Centres had been sent to the three village hall committees.
Planning
1. Planning Application 20/18563/FUL – 29/07/2020 – “Change of use of former public toilets to form a wellbeing centre along with a public toilet element and the construction of a first floor extension.” At Public Convenience, Cwmdu. The original application required a reply by 19/08/2020, however an email from BBNPA dated 10/08/2020 informed the Council that this application had been withdrawn.

2. Notice under Section 2 of the planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas ) Act 1990. Buildings of Special Architectural or Historic Interest. Automobile Association Telephone Call Box161 at Nantyffin. The notification has been received from CADW in relation to the interim protection under the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990 afforded to AA Box 161, Nantyffin (87808). 
N.B. The letter from Cadw lists the Council under its old name of Llanfihangel Cwmdu with Bwlch and Cathedine. The Clerk is to write and correct this.

3. Planning Application – 20/18718/FUL – 18/06/2020 – “Change of use to allow use as Class A1 retail use, with ancillary storage at first floor, incorporating alterations to exterior of the building implemented as part of planning permission 17/1504/FUL, with enabling works.” At Crickhowell Conservative Club. Planning Application 20/18780/FUL – 08/07/2020 – difference in window configuration to earlier application.
The Clerk wrote on behalf of the Council on 13/07/2020 to object to both of these planning applications and to request that the Council be added to the list of consultees.

Planning Application 20/18718/FUL – 05/08/2020 – Amended plans have been received by BBNPA and the application has been re-registered as valid with effect from 22/07/2020.
The Clerk is to write and confirm that the Council’s comments sent in previously were still valid for the latest amended application.

Accounts
1. Bronwen Bermingham Internal Auditor - £145.27. Payment approved by Councillors emails and cheque sent out 16/07/2020.
2. Data Protection Annual Fee - £40.00

3. Viking Direct - £207.95 (VAT - £34.66)
Proposed by Cllr Mrs S O’ Brien and seconded by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting.  Carried.
4. Zoom payments are £14.39 monthly for June and July 2020 so far. Bills are expected for August and possibly September. To be discontinued when the meetings are going to be held in the village halls again.
5.  Bank Balance - £13264.50 – Council - £7996.86  The War Memorial Restoration Fund stands at £5267.64. 
Playing Fields and Allotments 

Water Proposal for Allotments
The Clerk wrote to Mr Roger Lindsay to ask for information on the progress to obtain quotes for the scheme to produce a water supply for the allotments. An email reply confirmed that he had secured the funding to carry out the project to provide a water supply for the allotments. The Clerk wrote and informed the Farm Estates Manager of this and asked him to confirm his email of 20th December 2019, which had given permission for the project subject to the funding being approved. An email reply from the Farms Estate Manager dated 6th August 2020 informed the Council that he had written to the Allotment Society and would be in touch before confirming his consent. The Clerk was asked to explain the source of the funding in Mr Roger Lindsay’s email.
Council Website

Email 9th June 2020 Vale of Grwyney and Llangynidr Community Council Clerks with information about Website Compliance Accessibility Guidelines 2.1 (WCAG 2.1) that require Community Council websites to be accessible to people with disabilities by September 2020. It was agreed that the Clerk should request help in dealing with this from the website manager who set up our website. The website manager wrote and informed the Council that he could help with this and would carry out some accessibility checks which would take about two hours and cost £80.00. After that he would compile a list of issues that needed addressing and the cost. The Clerk told him to carry on with his investigation and send the Clerk a report for the Council. The Clerk wrote and informed him of the date of the meeting in September which would be the Zoom Meeting at 1900hrs on the 3rd September 2020.
Meeting Closed at 1950 Hrs.
